INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 19 APRIL 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Dodd, Mrs Fisher (until 11.45 am), Miss Martlew, Ms Patrick, Mrs Rutherford and Stockdale (12.16 pm)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting.

IOS.24/07
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.


The Chairman further stated that this was the last meeting at which Councillor Dodd would be present and paid tribute to the considerable service which he had given to the Committee over recent years.  Other Members endorsed those sentiments indicating their appreciation to Councillor Dodd.

IOS.25/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence. 

IOS.26/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

IOS.27/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 8 March 2007 be noted.

IOS.28/07
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.29/07
TRAVEL PLAN
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) presented in detail report CS.24/07 providing a position statement on preparations for a Green Travel Plan for Council operations.

Mr Battersby outlined the current position commenting that, to help develop a Travel Plan, questionnaires had been circulated to all staff and Members in December 2006 with the aim of collating information on current travel behaviour and attitudes to other forms and ways of travelling.

In addition, extensive data had been gathered in respect of all Council owned vehicles, leased cars and cars owned by employees and Members for which business mileage had been claimed in the financial year 2005-06.  That data was submitted to the Energy Savings Trust with the purpose of conducting a Green Fleet Review.  A presentation by the Energy Savings Trust was subsequently given to the Environmental Working Group providing information on mileage, fuel consumption, carbon dioxide emissions and the safety rating of our vehicles.

Having taken on board advice provided by Mr Alan James, Travel Plan Consultant, other local authorities’ experiences of developing Travel Plans, the results of the questionnaires and Green Fleet Review, an issues/proposals paper had been prepared by the Environmental Working Group and submitted to the Senior Management Team for discussion.  The Senior Management Team had given their support to the following issues and proposals, details of which were provided  –

· Travel to/from work

· Grey Fleet

· Vans and Pool Vehicles

· HGV’s (over 3.5 tonnes)

· Lease Cars

· General

Mr Battersby sought Members’ views on the range of issues and proposals identified. Many of the proposals would impact on current working practices and could impact on wider issues, some potentially on existing terms and conditions of employment of Council employees.

Some issues and proposals were inter-related and clearly some could be progressed earlier than others, but that should not delay progress.  He suggested that a Travel Plan outlining a suite of agreed measures was adopted by the summer of 2007.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations –

(a) In response to a comment on the need for clarity in relation to the outcomes expected from the implementation of a Travel Plan Mr Battersby advised that a business case for each category would be brought forward.

(b) A Member considered the implementation of controls to reduce CO² emissions and cost elements to be valid, provided that any resulting savings were reinvested in environmental initiatives.

(c) The Environmental Performance Manger (Ms Osborn) clarified that the allocation of essential and casual user allowances did not necessarily reflect the mileage that went with the post.  Members asked that consideration be given to that aspect.

(d) Members recognised that historically there had been links around leased cars, car usage and staff remuneration packages, and were concerned to ensure that proposed changes were fair and equitable to staff at all grades.

(e) Referring to the possible introduction of a charge for employee parking, Members again stressed the need to be fair to all.   Initiatives such as the implementation of a sliding scale for staff/Members (so that those on higher salaries paid more than those on lower salaries); variable rates depending on the size of vehicle/car park used, implementation commencing with new employees, etc. should be explored.  A Member added that staff should control any monetary gain resulting from the introduction of charging for employee parking.

Mr Battersby replied that the issue was sensitive in nature and if and when it was developed would require to be undertaken in conjunction with Trades Unions.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stated that it was important to be clear as to the Council’s contractual obligations to staff on the issue of free parking before taking the matter further.  Mr Battersby confirmed that that aspect was being checked with Personnel.

(f) In response to a query regarding the promotion of cycling, Mr Battersby said that the Council had a pool comprising 6 bicycles which were not heavily used.  The introduction of a cycling allowance could be looked into.

(g) The issue of subsidised public transport i.e. a super Mega‑rider had not been progressed to date because of the lack of budget necessary to support such an initiative.

Mr Battersby expressed the hope that by adopting a Green Travel Plan the Council would lead by example and organise an event to encourage other major employers in the City to do likewise.

A Member said that it was important to look at impacts since, for example, it may be difficult for employees with children to travel by bus if they required to transport children at school.

(h) On the issue of travel to work, a Member suggested that a radical solution may be a shorter working week linked to productivity.

(i) Members noted the suggestion that a Travel Plan outlining a suite of agreed measures be adopted by the summer of 2007 and questioned whether that deadline was feasible/the necessary resources were in place to support it.  They also expressed the wish to have sight of the draft Plan prior to its adoption.

In response Mr Battersby said that Ms Osborn and Mr Harling were working on the project; the Environmental Working Group was in the process of allocating specific components so that work could be progressed; and The Energy Savings Trust was also available.

It was envisaged that the Travel Plan would be a ‘living document’ with certain aspects being capable of delivery earlier than others.  Mr Battersby confirmed that a draft Green Travel Plan would be submitted to the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the observations made by Members at points (a) – (i) above are the Committee’s comments on the development of a Travel Plan for the Council.

IOS.30/07
CONNECT 2 – MAJOR CYCLE ROUTE IMPROVEMENTS
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) presented report CS.25/07 providing background information on the potential to develop off road cycle routes within the City as part of the Council’s Three Rivers Strategy to improve access to and alongside the main rivers in Carlisle.

A number of opportunities to deliver those improvements were already being pursued, details of which were provided.

Mr Battersby reported that a key element of the cycle network was to strengthen the north/south links through the City.  Working with local cycling groups and the national cycling charity (SUSTRANS) a route had been developed with links into the existing network, Hadrian’s Wall route, etc.  The route was as detailed on the plan appended to the report and offered a range of benefits.

An opportunity to progress the scheme had arisen through the Living Landmarks Big Lottery Programme.  SUSTRANS had developed a ‘Connect 2’ project incorporating approximately 80 cycle schemes across the Country and hopefully the Carlisle scheme would be included within those schemes shortlisted for consideration.  The winning project would be selected by a public vote around Christmas 2007.  SUSTRANS had long-listed the cycle route in Carlisle and a final decision on inclusion would be made at the end of April.

If the national bid of £50m was successful the Carlisle scheme would be awarded approximately £0.9 – 1.0m which would need to be spent over the subsequent five years.  A very preliminary estimate for the cycle route was approximately £1.5 – 2.0m although more detailed work would be required on cost estimates, particularly regarding the river and rail crossings.  The cost of developing a detailed feasibility study and cost estimates was up to £5,000 which could be funded from a revenue budget currently set aside for the Three Rivers Strategy.

Mr Battersby sought the Committee’s views on the matter.

Discussion arose, during which Members made the following observations:

(a) Members referred to the existing cycle network, expressing disappointment that it was deteriorating due to a lack of maintenance.  They noted that no provision appeared to have been made within the bid for maintenance of new or existing cycleways.  


They were very concerned to ensure that, if the proposed north/south link was developed, appropriate maintenance arrangements were put in place.   The provision of lighting would also be important from a safety perspective.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stated that on past experience SUSTRANS was not prepared to contribute towards maintenance for cycleways. Maintenance was extremely important and, should the scheme progress, the City Council must bring pressure to bear upon the County Council to adopt the route.  

Mr Battersby added that revenue and maintenance costs would be included within the feasibility study, as would costs associated with the provision of lighting.

(b) A Member asked whether any proposals to allow cycling through the City Centre were forthcoming.  He was particularly concerned at the potential danger that would cause to pedestrians.

In response the Portfolio Holder advised that the issue had arisen at the Highways Group but had not been considered favourably.  He added that wherever highway works were being undertaken Officers were requesting that trunking be included so that services could be provided in future without having to dig up the road surface again.  For that Officers should be congratulated.

RESOLVED – That the observations of the Committee, as detailed at points (a) and (b) above, be conveyed to the Executive.

IOS.31/07
FORWARD PLAN

(a)  Monitoring of Forward Plan items relevant to this Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, Dr Taylor, presented Report LDS.35/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April 2007 to 31 July 2007) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 April 2007 to 31 July 2007) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

(b)  Changes to scheduling of Forward Plan items.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that the items relative to Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document and Sustainability Appraisal; and the Dalston Design Statement Supplementary Planning Document, which had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting, had been deferred to a future meeting because outside bodies/joint working group were still collating information/responses to consultations.

IOS.32/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) submitted the Work Programme for the Committee for 2006/07 and asked that Members give consideration to matters for subject reviews in 2007/08.

A Member indicated that he would like the issue of alternate weekly collections (waste minimisation) to remain.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder reminded Members that the scheme was still being rolled out and it would be prudent to delay consideration until necessary data on the success of the scheme, concerns raised, savings made, etc. was available.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Committee would give further consideration to the issue of Alternate Weekly Collections at its 25 October 2007 meeting.

IOS.33/07
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CARLISLE SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY (COMMUNITY PLAN)

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.056/07 setting out the decision of the Executive on 19 March 2007 in response to the comments of this Committee on reviewing the Carlisle Sustainable Community Strategy (Community Plan).

The decision was –

“1.  That the latest draft of the Sustainable Community Plan for Carlisle, as tabled at the meeting (Version 9), be approved as the draft Sustainable Community Plan.

2.  That the draft Sustainable Community Plan be subjected to a Plain English Review, with the final version reported back to the Executive on 23 April 2007 for final consideration and recommendation to the City Council on 1 May 2007.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

IOS.34/07
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN/BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN
The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.29/07 and gave a presentation on the second draft of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010.  The presentation highlighted the amendments that had been made since the last meeting of the Committee.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (Minute EX.059/07 refers).

Ms Curr reported that the second draft of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010 incorporated the comments on the first draft from the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the results of the Cumbria wide Quality of Life Survey 2006.  Financial information had been added to the Plan.  Further analysis linking spend to corporate priorities was required and would be contained within the final draft.  The final version of the Plan would incorporate the requirements of the Best Value Performance Plan, including year end performance information when that was available.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the updated contents of the draft Plan be approved as the basis for further consultation and development.

2.  
That it is noted that the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, assists current and future allocation of resources in ways that are relevant to the delivery of the priorities.

3. 
That the second draft of the Plan be referred to the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for further consultation.”

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) A Member asked who would assess the Council’s carbon footprint.

In response, Ms Curr advised that the Council would learn from other authorities and there was a formula for doing so.  A section on environmental implications was already being included within reports to Committee and that would be developed over the next few months.

(b) Concern was expressed regarding the amount of rubbish littering the streets, in particular, paper had been blowing about on Dalston Road that morning.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stated that everyone had a responsibility when putting paper out for recycling not to allow it to litter the streets.

(c) Referring to page 2 – Ambition, a Member asked whether that included estates within the City which she considered were not particularly pleasant i.e. many of the roads and pavements were in urgent need of improvement.

Ms Curr replied that that aspect may be addressed via area based working.

(d) Referring to page 16 paragraph 3 – Carlisle – the hub of the University of Cumbria, a Members questioned whether it was the role of the City Council to identify a site for the development of the University of Cumbria in Carlisle.

Ms Curr replied that matters had moved on which was why the review of the Corporate Improvement Plan was being undertaken.

(e) Members considered that the document was not particularly easy to understand and suggested that, for example, a table could be inserted at the conclusion of each section setting out timescales, an action plan, etc. so that the reader could see at a glance what was being done.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder did not consider the use of acronyms to be helpful.

Ms Curr advised that the document had been written in plain English and a summary would be provided.  Also, the final document would be professionally produced which would make it easier on the eye.   It was not appropriate to incorporate an action plan since the Corporate Improvement Plan would be delivered and monitored through all that the Council did.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the Committee’s observations as detailed above, report PPP.29/07 be welcomed. 

IOS.35/07
SECTION 106 AGREEMENTS IN RELATION TO PUBLIC OPEN SPACE AND PLAY AREAS
The Executive had, on 19 March 2007, considered a report of the Director of Community Services (CS.16/07) setting out new Policy and Procedures to be adopted by the City Council in order to improve performance in securing community benefits (public open spaces, sports and play facilities) as a result of development.  The report included new schedules of costs for the calculation of commuted sums to be required from developers in relation to public open space and associated facilities.

The Executive had referred the report to this Committee and the Development Control Committee for consultation (Minute Excerpt EX.064/07 refers).

The Parks and Countryside Officer (Mr Gray) presented the report, outlining the proposed new arrangements for ensuring community benefits from developments.  He proposed that those would involve a four phase process, with a lead Officer identified at each phase as follows:

Phase 1 – The Planning Process – Head of Planning and Housing Services

Phase 2 – The Transfer Phase – Head of Property Services

Phase 3 – The Implementation Phase – Head of Legal Services

Phase 4 – The Maintenance Phase – Head of Environmental Services

Proposals for addressing the long-term impact on Council’s budgets, once the 10-year maintenance period with the developer had expired and details of the options open to the Council were provided.

A more comprehensive report prepared by the Principal Development Control Officer entitled “Guidance Note: Use of Planning Obligations” would be considered by the Development Control Committee on 27 April 2007.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) In response to questions regarding provision for maintenance costs associated with play equipment, etc, Mr Gray stressed the need to index for inflation and to ensure that the period for contributions was reasonable.   He had also discussed with the Chief Accountant the possibility of establishing a Public Open Space Fund which was ring fenced into which such contributions could be placed, but agreement had not been reached.

The Chief Accountant (Miss Taylor) stressed the need for a clear audit trail and compliance with CIPFA guidance.

(b) Members suggested that it may be helpful if a ‘common pot’ was set up so that monies could be aggregated to fund significant improvements in particular areas.  Greater imagination could be used as to the type of public amenity upon which monies were spent e.g. improvements to community buildings, cycle way maintenance, etc.

Mr Gray replied that such an arrangement would require to be identified to developers and a clear and robust audit trail put in place. 

(c) It would be beneficial if Community Police Officers were involved in planning applications at an early stage to look at issues around crime and disorder to help avoid future problems.  There was no consistent approach to open spaces and Members asked that Mr Gray liaise with the Police and Development Control on that aspect.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) advised that Cumbria Constabulary was consulted but it was also a resource issue. Mr Gray added that discussions took place across the various disciplines in the case of major developments.

(d) The possibility of local residents coming together to manage facilities in their areas could be explored.

(e) A Member noted that currently new housing developments of 40 or more units were required to include, pro rata, 150 square metres of outdoor playgrounds and 270 square metres of informal play space per hectare developed.  He felt, however, that developments of even single units should make a contribution based, perhaps, on the footprint.

In response, Mr Hardman advised that authorities such as Tynedale Council required a contribution per house on every new development.  There were, however, tests which had to be applied to larger developments.  It would be important to achieve the correct balance through a transparent process.

(f) Mr Gray undertook to amend recommendation 10.4 to delete the words “except elderly people’s housing”.

RESOLVED – That the observations of the Committee, as detailed at points (a) to (f) above, be conveyed to the Executive.

IOS.36/07
REPRESENTATION AT COUNCIL MEETINGS
At the request of the Chairman, there were submitted letters of the Director of Legal and Democratic Services dated 21 February and 15 March 2007 concerning representation at Council meetings.

In addition, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer tabled details of arrangements adopted by Cotswold District Council and Bath & North East Somerset Council concerning public participation/speaking in Council meetings and which allowed the submission of questions no later than 5.00pm on the last working day before the date of the meeting/notice to speak no later than close of business two clear working days before the meeting respectively.

The Head of Democratic Services (Mr Dixon) introduced the matter and explained the background to and requirements of the Council’s Constitution and Procedure Rules governing representation at Council meetings.

Under Council Procedure Rule 10.3 a question may only be asked if notice had been given no later than midday 7 clear days before the day of the meeting.  That arrangement enabled items to be included on Agenda and allowed the person to whom questions were being put to prepare their response.  Clearly members of the public could approach their Ward Councillors with a view to raising particular issues.

In considering that aspect certain Members believed that the public should be afforded every opportunity to ask questions and suggested that the Executive be asked to look at relaxation of the 7 day deadline to provide greater flexibility.  Other Members felt unable to agree with that suggestion.

Mr Dixon stated that no details of the success of the arrangements adopted by Cotswold District Council or Bath & North East Somerset Council had been provided.

Members asked that Mr Dixon investigate the matter and report back to a future meeting.

The Chairman then reported that he had taken the advice of the Portfolio Holder with regard to the submission of Petitions/Deputations to Council meetings who was of the view that the proper democratic process must be followed.

Mr Dixon replied that the fourteen day deadline for the submission of petitions was designed to allow for preparation of a supporting report.  Upon receipt of a petition the petitioners were invited to indicate to which meeting they wished their petition submitted.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Democratic Services be requested to investigate the arrangements adopted by Cotswold District Council and Bath & North East Somerset Council regarding public participation/speaking in Council meetings and report to a future meeting of the Committee.

IOS.37/07
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government  Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

IOS.38/07
BUS SERVICES WORKSHOP



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Further to the Committee’s private Workshop Session held on 25 January 2007, and at the request of the Chairman, the response received from Stagecoach North West to issues raised was submitted for discussion.

Referring to point 5. – Bus Service Planning – Members indicated that they would welcome the opportunity to input into channels with the transport authority.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits undertook to investigate that aspect and report back to the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the response received from Stagecoach North West be noted.

(2) That the Head of Revenues and Benefits be requested to investigate a mechanism to enable Members to input towards Bus Service Planning and report back to a future meeting of the Committee.

IOS.39/07
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman noted that this was the last meeting of the Committee during the current municipal year and thanked Members for their support during that period.

[The meeting ended at 12.20 pm]

